
MINUTES OF THE MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 

July 18, 2011 
 
 The meeting was called to order by Mayor Patricia A. 
Stombaugh at 7:31 p.m. Council members present were Regina I. 
Brown, Valerie M. White, Joanne Masten, Robert Riddagh, Jeff 
Flairty, and Anthony H. DeFeo. 
  

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Chief 
Wilbert R. Bordley, Attorney Barrett Edwards, and Recording 
Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked everyone to rise for the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  Mayor Stombaugh asked for everyone to remain 
standing for a moment of silence.  
           

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 
 

Councilman Riddagh made the motion to accept the agenda as 
presented.  Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo and carried 
unanimously.      

 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any additions or 
deletions to the minutes of June 6, 2011.  There were none.  
Councilwoman White made the motion to accept the minutes of June 
6, 2011.  Motion was seconded by Councilwoman Masten and carried 
unanimously.   
   

REPORTS 
 
A. Bills & Financial Statement – Mr. Hugg said Council should 
have received electronically the PNC Bank balances as of Friday; 
previously Mr. Stulir had given Council some additional 
financial information that we talked about at the last Finance 
Committee meeting, and he did not have anything else to bring 
forward.   
 
B. Presiding Officer – Mayor Stombaugh said she had nothing 
tonight. 
   
C. Town Attorney – Mr. Edwards said he did not have anything; 
Mr. Jaywork sends his regards – he had a meeting in Bethany this 
morning and then he had some things this afternoon, but he will 
be here on August 1st.  
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D. Police Chief – Chief Bordley said he did not have a report 
tonight, but he did want to mention that last week he, Mr. Hugg, 
and several members of their staff had the opportunity to meet 
with Mr. Williams who helped to negotiate the Police contract 
and to discuss some of the nuances of it so they would have a 
good working knowledge of what is in the contract.  
            
E. Town Manager – Mr. Hugg said he had sent his report to 
Council late this afternoon.  He said he put a weather briefing 
on Council’s table this evening regarding the expected very hot 
weather the rest of this week – they are expecting the heat 
index values on Thursday to be 105 and on Friday to be 110.  Mr. 
Hugg said we will be doing our extreme weather scheduling on 
those days – we will be coming in at 6:00 a.m. and working a 
much abbreviated lunch and going home shortly after 2:00 p.m. in 
order to keep our workers from having to be out in the hot 
weather on Thursday and Friday.  He said also, just a reminder 
that the Library Workshop is this Wednesday at 7:00 p.m. at the 
Public Works Complex. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if it would just be the workers that 
work outside that would be working that schedule.  Mr. Hugg said 
it’s the Public Works Department which is Public Works and 
Electric, which are basically outside; the rest of us will be 
here for our regular schedule.       
            
F. Committees – Councilman DeFeo said the Utility Committee 
met on July 13th; they had a representative from Mid-Atlantic 
Renewable Partners and the purpose of his attendance was we were 
discussing renewable energy for the Town – in particular solar.  
He said they were very interested in what he had to say that 
there was a possibility that towns like ours have the 
opportunity to install some sort of solar generation from no to 
very little up-front cost.  Councilman DeFeo said it is done 
through other investors who reap their payment through tax 
credits and all they would require from the Town was a guarantee 
that we would buy the electric back; the guarantee would last 
for 20 years; the rate is established up front and it would not 
change.  He said we are going to continue to explore this and it 
may be some direction that we might want to bring before Council 
for discussion.  Councilman DeFeo said this would put us in line 
with the requirements by the State that we have so much 
renewable energy in our portfolio by 2014.  He said another item 
we discussed was an increase in the PPCAC charge and an increase 
in the base rate, and the unanimous vote of the Utility 
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Committee supported Mr. Hugg’s recommendation that both of those 
rates be increased. 
 
 Councilman Flairty said the Long Range Planning Committee 
will meet on July 25th at 5:30 p.m. in the Conference Room.  He 
said they will be discussing the potential opportunities north 
of Duck Creek as far as development and how the Town wants to 
set itself up to make sure that development works the best for 
the Town. 
 
 Councilman Riddagh said the Personnel Committee met on July 
12th; the only significant thing we discussed is under New 
Business, item 9(A).  He said the Public Safety Committee met on 
July 14th; the statistics show that criminal arrests are down in 
Smyrna and across the state.  Councilman Riddagh said we also 
discussed an abatement ordinance for the Town; after much 
discussion they noted that the State already has an abatement 
ordinance and it would be redundant for the Town to have one.  
He said we also found out that the Smyrna Police Department 
sends an officer down to help the State drug officers during the 
week part-time, and in return for that if we have a problem that 
we need help with all we have to do is request it and they will 
come up here and help us solve that problem if need be.  Chief 
Bordley said that is the DEA office with the Drug Task Force.  
Councilman Riddagh said they also discussed the Police 
Department’s annex funding project – it looks like there is a 
very good possibility that we will get an $11,000.00 grant to go 
towards that, and we still believe that it will come in well 
under $40,000.00 if everything stays true to form. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said he would like to add one thing – when 
we were down three officers we lost that liaison with the DEA, 
and we didn’t get that back until we agreed to increase the 
police force again. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the Finance Committee met on July 12th 
and discussed several things, one that is on the agenda tonight; 
we are going to start working on the 2012 budget at our next 
meeting.  Mayor Stombaugh said the Business Development 
Committee met on July 7th. 
 
 Councilwoman Masten said the Tree Commission will meet this 
Wednesday, July 20th at 5:00 p.m.  Mayor Stombaugh said she 
appreciated the information that Councilwoman Masten was able to 
get for the request from Mayor Stombaugh.  She said she would 
appreciate it of the Town would write a letter to the owner – we 
need to get that taken care of.  Councilwoman Masten said this 
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is in regards to the tree.  Mr. Hugg asked for clarification of 
what we are going to ask them to do.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
remove it; that is what the homeowners – she has talked to the 
people in that block, one of them is here – the roots are 
starting to go into the foundations and she understands that a 
man tripped and fell and hit his head there not long ago and 
actually passed away on the sidewalk. 
 
 Terry Foley, 1348 Vandyke Greenspring Road, Smyrna, came 
forward to speak.  Mr. Foley said he looked in the cellar this 
morning and there is a leak down there, but they think it is 
coming in through the window that goes into the cellar; we don’t 
think there are any roots growing in the cellar, but they are 
raising the bricks out front.  Mayor Stombaugh asked Mr. Foley 
to discuss that with his mother because it is the owner’s 
responsibility and something does need to be done about it. 
 
 Councilwoman White said that concerns her that we are going 
to sit here and say this is the owner’s responsibility and she 
knows that there was an incident on Mount Vernon Street where 
the Town came in and did all this work on Mount Vernon Street, 
tore-up all the sidewalks and then said it’s the owner’s 
responsibility to fix it.  She said it is her sidewalk in front 
of her house and when she wanted to put a sign out in front of 
her house she was told no, it’s not your sidewalk; and now we 
are asking them to take down the tree and fix the sidewalk. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said sidewalks are the responsibility of the 
property owner and to the extent that where there are trees or 
other obstacles, depressions, holes, or whatever it is the 
owner’s responsibility to fix them and maintain them.  He said 
when we dig up a sidewalk for a utility purpose normally the 
owner is responsible from the clean-out or service stop back to 
the house; there have been times when we’ve actually, as part of 
our work, taken the sidewalk up and in those cases we do repair 
or replace it.  Mr. Hugg said in this particular case 
Councilwoman Masten had asked that he look at some options for 
that particular location, and the only option that presented 
itself was to somehow bypass the tree with a sidewalk on the 
street side.  He said we did do some investigation of what the 
cost of that would be and he thinks that is a significant cost, 
or to recommend that the tree be removed; either of those 
solutions would be the responsibility of the property owner. 
 
 Councilman Flairty asked Councilwoman Masten if there has 
been any discussion at the Tree Commission meetings as to 
potential recommendation to Council about this.  Councilwoman 
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Masten said no, she was asked to look into the issue about the 
tree; she contacted Mr. Hugg and he and a gentleman from the 
town crew went and looked at the tree to see what the issues 
were, what the cost for potential removal might be, and whether 
or not a sidewalk could be built around the tree; when the 
recommendation came back it was cheaper to have the tree 
removed. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said her understanding is that the tree 
needs to be removed a number of reasons, one being that they 
have been continually trimming it on the street side to the 
point that it is now getting heavy on the sidewalk side and it 
is going to at some point…   
 
 Mr. Foley said he disagrees with all of that, he thinks it 
is a beautiful tree.  He said a couple of years ago they had a 
big meeting about fixing up the downtown area and they had plans 
drawn up which showed a bypass around the tree, so the work has 
already been done. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she thinks at this point we need to 
make an appointment Mr. Foley’s mother and sit down and have a 
talk with her.  Councilwoman White said there is a Tree 
Commission meeting on Wednesday and they will address it there.  
Mayor Stombaugh asked Mr. Foley if he thought his mother could 
attend the Tree Commission meeting.  Councilwoman White said we 
will attempt to see that someone from the Delaware Forest 
Service is there; that is where any grant money would come from. 
 
 Councilwoman Brown said the Smyrna Public Library Advisory 
Commission meeting will be held tomorrow afternoon at 3:30 p.m. 
at the Smyrna Public Library on South Main Street.                     
       

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 
 
 Visitors present were Ed Lehman, Daryl Jester, Anna White, 
Justin Morris, and Jenn Daily. 
  
 Mayor Stombaugh said this portion of the meeting is open to 
visitors.  She said we ask you to step to the microphone, and 
give your name and address because it is recorded; you have 
three minutes to address Council.  Mayor Stombaugh said Council 
may not have an answer for your questions tonight; we may need 
to refer it to a staff member or to a committee.  She asked if 
anyone would like to address Council.  Anna White came forward 
to speak and gave Council copies of what she then read into the 
record.  Ms. White stated she chose to purchase her first home 
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in Smyrna; she purchased a home that was abandoned for over a 
year and was in much disarray and explained some of the problems 
she had.  She said she has been working for over a month to fix 
the house, and when she came to Town Hall to leave her 
application fee of $25.00 and her deposit of $200.00 she was 
informed that she would have to pay an additional $300.00 for an 
electric remote collar.  Ms. White said she had spent most of 
her money simply trying to restore the house and make it livable 
and having such a high deposit in these hard economic times will 
turn future buyers away from Smyrna – she thinks the Town should 
support buyers; also, clearly she has good credit or she would 
not have been able to a home on her own – until someone proves 
to be a bad pay she thinks the collar is unnecessary.  Ms. White 
explained that she contacted several towns to find their deposit 
requirements and shared her findings with Council.  She said she 
did pay the $225.00 and signed a promissory note to pay the 
$300.00 – this still defeats her intent; she would like Council 
to void the promissory note and to make a motion for her request 
tonight.  Ms. White said she is also requesting Council to look 
into the policy for the collar as she feels future buyers will 
look away from Smyrna. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said the decision was made a few years ago because 
we had had a series of defaults on electric and we were also 
incurring a substantial amount of call back and overtime for 
people who were not paying their bills and then being called 
back in after hours and we were having to dispatch somebody from 
the Electric Department, that we would require remote disconnect 
collars which are accessible by web or telephone which allows us 
to turn people on and off essentially by a click of a button or 
access of a code.  He said the desire was to ultimately reach a 
point where every property in Smyrna had a collar on it that 
would allow the ability to turn somebody on or off probably as 
part of a longer stated desire to eventually go to what is 
commonly called ‘smart metering’ which allows the customer to 
get all kinds of information about their usage and times of use, 
etc.  Mr. Hugg explained that the focus was primarily on rental 
properties, but if a owner occupied property did not have a 
collar already on it – all newly constructed houses in Smyrna 
have a collar as part of their requirement for getting an 
electric meter – so the group of properties that is probably 
least well covered are the older owner occupied properties, and 
as they were changing hands the policy was to require that a 
collar be installed on each of them so eventually we would get 
to the point that everybody is covered. 
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 Mayor Stombaugh stated that she and her son purchased a 
home the end of October – she has lived in this town for 30-some 
years; she thinks she established a record of pay, and she had 
to pay to have the collar put on the house that they had 
purchased. 
 
 Councilwoman White said she remembers when all this 
happened and she voted for it because of the convenience of just 
being able to do the shut-off and all that; she does not recall 
it being a $300.00 collar fee, and from the time that she has 
been on Council she has complained about how we do electric - 
why are you charging $50.00, why are you charging 10 percent, 
they already can’t pay – that’s been one of her complaints from 
the beginning.  Mr. Hugg said the $300.00 is basically the cost 
of the collar; it is a one time charge.  Councilwoman Masten 
said but if that person moves out of that house they don’t get 
that $300.00 refunded to them, and if they move to another 
property where there’s not a collar they would have to pay it 
again. 
 
 Councilwoman White said she is my daughter so she knows 
what her future plans are – she bought a blighted house in the 
Historic District, she intends to fix it up, live there, and 
sell it and buy a better bigger house with more property in 
town.  Mr. Hugg said which may or may not have a collar at that 
time.  Councilwoman White said where is the encouragement for 
her to stay in town? 
 
 Councilman Flairty said it seems that we have two town 
initiatives that are kind of working contrary to each other – he 
thinks both of them are extremely valuable initiatives.  He said 
he totally agrees with the concept to get as many collars in 
place as possible and the town can’t afford to buy them and put 
them in themselves – that’s a cost associated with purchasing a 
home; but he completely agrees with Ms. White that having 
$525.00 is just a huge cost to bear when you have to replace a 
water heater, etc.  Councilman Flairty said he would recommend 
that Council come up with some long-term payment plan that is 
agreeable to everybody. 
 
 Councilwoman White said there was somebody in here not too 
long ago who agreed to the three month or six month policy and 
they were fine with that, but at the May 2nd Council meeting a 
gentleman came in here and the fee was waived, and if he didn’t 
pay his bill on time the next time he was going to have to pay 
that $300.00 – so it has been done before. 
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 Councilman DeFeo said the one thing that has been 
overlooked here is the deposit - $200.00.  He said we understand 
the necessity for doing it for someone who rents – correct him 
if he is wrong, but most of the problems we have had have been 
with renters as opposed to people who own homes.  Mr. Markow 
said there was a time that homeowners were leaving us with their 
final bill.  Councilman DeFeo said but we still have that 
opportunity for putting a lien against the property.  Mr. Markow 
said no.  Councilman DeFeo asked why not.  Mr. Markow said 
because it is sold – they would notify us to turn the electric 
off approximately 30 days prior, but that’s not enough time to 
put a lien on a property. 
 
 Mr. Hugg explained the policy regarding deposits – for a 
while we didn’t require a deposit from any homeowner and then we 
got into the situation where the market was hot, list a house on 
Monday, sell it on Tuesday, be gone on Wednesday and we were 
getting caught often with not enough deposit money to pay the 
final bill, so the policy was revised to require a deposit 
essentially from everybody. 
 
 Councilman Flairty made the motion to apply the $200.00 
towards the electric collar and make arrangements for the 
remaining $100.00.  Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo.  
Motion carried with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilwomen Brown and 
Masten, and Councilmen Riddagh, Flairty, and DeFeo voting for, 
and Councilwoman White abstaining.       
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone else would like to address 
Council.  No one came forward.  Mayor Stombaugh said seeing no 
one step forward we will close this portion of the meeting and 
return to the regular Council meeting. 
               

OLD BUSINESS  
 
A. SECOND READING: Ord. No. 004-11, An Ordinance Amending the 
Homeowner’s Association Requirements Found in the Subdivision 
and Land Development Ordinance – Councilwoman White made the 
motion to make this the second reading of Ord. No. 004-11, an 
Ordinance amending the Homeowner’s Association requirements 
found in the Subdivision and Land Development Ordinance.  Motion 
was seconded by Councilwoman Masten and carried unanimously.  
 
B. SECOND READING: Ord. No. 005-11, An Ordinance to Create 
Regulations Governing Tax Assessment Appeals – Councilman 
Flairty made the motion to make this the second reading of Ord. 
No. 005-11, an Ordinance to create regulations governing tax 
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assessment appeals.  Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo and 
carried unanimously. 
 
C. FIRST READING: Ord. No. 006-11, An Ordinance to Create a 
Real Property Tax Exemption for Persons 65 Years of Age or Over 
– Councilman DeFeo made the motion to accept this as the first 
reading of Ord. No. 006-11, an Ordinance to create a real 
property tax exemption for persons 65 years of age or over.  
Motion was seconded by Councilwoman Masten and carried 
unanimously.  
 
D. Clarification of Title for the Smyrna Public Library 
Advisory Commission/Board – Mr. Hugg said this subject was 
discussed at the last Council meeting, but there actually was no 
resolution of it; he subsequently went and found the agreement 
of transfer and acquisition signed by Council in November of 
1996, and specifically in that document what had been known as 
the District Library Commission of the Smyrna School District 
transferred the library and its property to the Town of Smyrna 
and specifically the Town agreed to appoint the five members of 
the current District Library Commission to an Advisory Board, 
and then went on to say that the Town of Smyrna Library Advisory 
Board would make recommendations to the Mayor and Council.  He 
said it is pretty clear at least from the agreement of transfer 
that what was created was an advisory board not a commission. 
 
 Mr. Edwards said regardless of whether it is called a 
commission or a board, Council has the authority to say what its 
purpose is and what role it is going to have and what authority 
it is going to have.    
 
 Councilwoman White suggested that the roles of boards and 
commissions be looked at to clarify their respective purposes.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh passed the gavel to Vice-Mayor Riddagh.  
Mayor Stombaugh made the motion to follow the legal document and 
the name of it be the Smyrna Public Library Advisory Board.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Flairty and carried 
unanimously.  
 
 Chief Bordley said he agreed with Councilwoman White and 
that maybe the roles of the boards and commissions should be put 
in the Charter so it can be clearly defined and be consistent. 
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       NEW BUSINESS 
 
A.  Approval to Hire Recent Vacancy in Public Works (Municipal 
Worker I) – Mr. Hugg said this has been before both the 
Personnel and Finance Committees, and has their recommendations 
to proceed.  Councilwoman White made the motion to approve Mr. 
Hugg’s request to fill the recent vacancy for a Municipal Worker 
I.  Motion was seconded by Councilwoman Brown and carried 
unanimously.  
    
B.  Appointment and Confirmation to the Long Range Planning 
Committee – Mayor Stombaugh stated that she had emailed a bio 
for Judy Cherry to all members of Council; she asked Councilman 
Flairty to speak about Ms. Cherry because he is the one who 
recommended her to Mayor Stombaugh. 
 
 Councilman Flairty said this is for Ms. Judy Cherry to be a 
member of the Long Range Planning Committee; Ms. Cherry has 
attended on her own a number of meetings and has added a lot of 
information – she used to be the head of the Delaware Department 
of Economic Development, and currently has a consulting firm 
involved in demographics and Census information. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said he thinks Ms. Cherry would be an awesome 
addition to the Long Range Planning Committee particularly given 
some of the questions that we will be addressing that relate to 
changes in our population, aging, and issues of that nature. 
 
 Councilman Riddagh made the motion to confirm the 
appointment of Judy Cherry to the Long Range Planning Committee.  
Motion was seconded by Councilwoman Brown and carried 
unanimously.   
  

EXECUTIVE SESSION 
  
A. Executive Session to Discuss Contract Negotiations – 
Councilman Flairty made the motion to go into executive session 
to discuss contract negotiations.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman DeFeo.  Council went into executive session at 8:31 
p.m. by unanimous vote. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo made the motion to come out of executive 
session.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Flairty.  Council 
came out of executive session at 8:48 p.m. by unanimous vote. 
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POSSIBLE ACTION ON ITEM DISCUSSED IN EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
 There was none. 
 

OTHER COUNCIL BUSINESS 
 

 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any other Council 
business.  Councilwoman White asked about the crosswalks in the 
area of Royal Farms and Acme.  Mayor Stombaugh said they have 
been out there surveying.  Mr. Hugg said we have not gotten any 
additional information from them yet. 
 
 Councilwoman White asked about the dentist’s parking lot at 
the old Sun Times building – she had come to a Council meeting 
and had asked about some things – did she come and meet with 
everybody?  Mr. Hugg said yes and she has also applied for a 
fence permit. 
 
 Councilwoman White said Mr. George was here at the last 
Council meeting – are we addressing that?  Mr. Hugg said we’ve 
followed up with him and also with Chesapeake. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if the English agreement has been 
taken care of.  Mr. Hugg said yes, we have determined that the 
Fletcher’s are in fact required to pay for four EDU’s and 
they’ve agreed to do so.   
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh adjourned the meeting at 8:50 p.m. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

___________________________________ 
          Council Secretary 
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